

26 February 2024 - FINAL

Summonses to the Meeting of Sampford Peverell Parish Council to be held at the Memorial Hall, Lower Town on 26 February 2024, starting at 7.00 pm, were distributed with the agenda and posted on the website 19 February 2024.

## **Minutes of the Meeting of Sampford Peverell Parish Council held on 26 February 2024**

Present:

Councillors T Burt (Chair), E Castle, C Cottrell, A MacKenzie, B O'Connell, S Taylor (Vice-Chair) and A Williams together with S McGeever (Clerk)

Councillor Burt opened the meeting at 7pm and welcomed those present.

### **2023/24/019/1 - Open Forum**

No members of the public were present.

### **2023/24/019/2 - Apologies**

There were no apologies.

### **2023/24/019/3 - Declarations of Interest**

There were no declarations of interest.

### **2023/24/019/4 - Approval of the Minutes of the meeting of the Parish Council held on 22 January 2024**

It was RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 22 January 2024 were a true record of proceedings and they were duly initialled and signed by the Chairman.

### **2023/24/019/5 – Planning**

a) Consultation requests received since the last full Parish Council meeting:

Existing applications:

#### **24/00097/CAT**

Proposal: Notification of intention to pollard one Ash tree within a Conservation Area

Location: 19 Higher Town Sampford Peverell Tiverton

Site Vicinity Grid Ref: 302863 / 114313

Parish: Sampford Peverell 42

Given that this was an ash tree, the Parish Council did not comment as it had no objection to the proposed works being carried out.

#### **24/00163/CAT**

Proposal: Notification of intention to carry out works to 8 Hazel trees to thin out the largest trunks, re-coppice and lay to form a hedge within a Conservation Area

Location: Chains Farmhouse 10 - 12 Chains Road Sampford Peverell

Site Vicinity Grid Ref: 302975 / 114132

Parish: Sampford Peverell 42

The Parish Council RESOLVED that it had no objection to this application and the described works being carried out.

**24/00180/CAT**

Proposal: Notification of intention to fell 1 Fir tree, 1 Amber tree and 2 Rowan trees within the Conservation Area

Location: 4 Boobery Sampford Peverell Tiverton

Site Vicinity Grid Ref: 302901 / 114407

Parish: Sampford Peverell 42

The Parish Council RESOLVED that it had no objection to this application and the described works being carried out.

**23/01351/MFUL**

Proposal: Construction, operation and maintenance of a Battery Energy Storage System (BESS) facility with associated infrastructure and works including highway access, landscaping and biodiversity enhancements

Location: Land at NGR 304444 114510 North of A361, Junction 27 Westleigh Devon

Grid Ref: 304444 : 114510

Parish: Burlescombe 06

Councillor Taylor had submitted a report to the Parish Council and made nine recommendations. He had concluded that the information within the revised application was insufficient, and this should be conveyed to MDDC. There were, for example, no side elevations drawings. The CPRE had submitted a substantial response to the application. Network Rail's response did not consider the technical side of the application which gave the greater concern.

The Parish Council RESOLVED that the revisions did not alter its original comments and strong objection to the application and would ask for the application to be called in by their MDDC Councillors.

**Action:** Clerk to write response and circulate before submission to the planning portal.

**24/00037/HOUSE - WITHDRAWN**

Proposal: Conversion of garage to enlarge dwelling (Revised Scheme)

Location: 5 Blackdown View Sampford Peverell Tiverton

The Parish Council noted that the application had been withdrawn.

**Planning Reference DCC/4358/2023**

Planning Application at Land at Greenway, Uplowman, Tiverton

Further information had been posted on DCC's planning portal and this only served to increase the Parish Council's concern over the proposed development. The recent changes to Turnpike and the structure of the roads to and from the site were not suitable for the type of vehicles involved.

The Parish Council RESOLVED to re-iterate its strong objection to the application.

**Action:** Clerk to write a response and circulate before submission to the planning portal.

b) decisions notified by MDDC

**23/01907/HOUSE – APPROVED – 29 January 2024**

Proposal: Erection of single storey extension

Location: Mayfield 13B Paullet Sampford Peverell Tiverton

### **23/01926/FULL – APPROVED – 6 February 2024**

Proposal: Variation of condition 2 of planning permission 19/01897/FULL (Erection of 3 dwellings following demolition of agricultural buildings) to allow for substitute plans relating to the Barn and Cottage

Location: Land and Buildings at NGR 303139 114216 (Morrells Farm) Lower Town Sampford Peverell Devon

### **23/01921/FULL – APPROVED – 12 February 2024**

Proposal: Variation of Condition 2 of 20/00748/FULL - Change of use of land from commercial to residential use, including the demolition of a building and erection of a single storey dwelling - to include revised plans 23/01304/NMA - REFUSED 11/09/23

Location: 22 Lower Town Sampford Peverell Tiverton Devon

c) enforcement matters

### **ENF/22/00302/RURAL - 31/10/22**

Construction of pond

Land off Station Road, Sampford Peverell

Councillor Taylor had visited the site, but no-one had been present.

**Action:** Clerk to write to Enforcement given there was a new officer.

d) any other planning matters and planning correspondence

### **Edenstone**

Councillors O'Connell and Taylor together with the Clerk had met representatives from Edenstone to discuss the new planter.

Edenstone was largely in agreement with the gateway style of entrance to the village and planter and would look to identify the costs associated with installation both in timber and the Parish Council's preferred route of composite material. Edenstone would revert to the Parish Council.

### **Hartnoll Farm – Judicial Review**

A decision was awaited.

### **2023/24/019/6 – Finance**

The Clerk would provide a full financial update at the scheduled meeting in February and reported as follows:

#### **Business Reserve Account**

A change of address for the statements has been achieved but they had not changed the name from the previous Clerk.

#### **S106 monies**

S106 were arranged for an additional £1325.18 (ex VAT) to be released from the funds being held for the accessibility project at the playing field.

Work was ongoing to complete the project.

#### **Payments made since the last meeting**

Npower (Electricity)	£ 55.94
S McGeever (wages - January)	£363.37
HMRC (PAYE)	£ 90.80

## **VAT**

Discussions were ongoing and the Clerk would circulate a second paper to the Parish Council prior to its March meeting. The Parish Council noted that professional advice had been sought from the Devon Association of Local Councils.

**Action:** Clerk

A change of Chair at the Village Hall was noted and that they were seeking advice from the Charity Commission and would revert to the Parish Council at its next meeting and an early resolution was hoped for.

## **Banking**

The forms to change to the Unity Trust Bank were signed at the meeting.

## **2023/24/019/7 Meeting of Halberton, Sampford Peverell, Uffculme and Willand to discuss traffic issues**

As reported in the agenda, Councillor Burt had attended the joint meeting. The Parish Council had been asked to:

- a) Agree to be a part of a joint committee to discuss traffic issues;
- b) Support and run a joint petition to lower the speed limit on the Uffculme Straight;
- c) Share the costs associated with running the meetings which was being borne by Halberton Parish Council.

The Parish Council noted that the overall aim of the committee was to provide for uniformity in speed limits through the four parishes and to support one another to achieve this, believing a joint approach would be more effective.

The Parish Council RESOLVED to support objectives a), b) and c) above and Councillor Burt would attend the meetings.

## **2023/24/019/8 Clerk Update**

### **Grand Western Canal**

Councillor Taylor would be attending his first meeting as Parish Council representative on 4 March 2024.

Sediment coming off the fields into the canal was proving a problem.

### **Culvert at Pretty Benches Barn**

The Neighbourhood Highways Officer had investigated the flooding and identified that the Culvert needed jetting.

### **Water running off new housing estate**

The Neighbourhood Highways Officer had unblocked the drain and was going to investigate flooding at Turnpike.

### **State of the District Debate**

Councillors Burt and Taylor would be attending on behalf of the Parish Council.

### **New website**

Three quotations for the new website would be presented at the meeting.

### **Portrait of King Charles III**

The application for a portrait of King Charles III has been completed.

### **Devon Air Ambulance**

Councillor Taylor reported that the work to mend the floodlights would be circa £400 and that according to the signed agreement received from DAAT, the equipment was co-owned by the Village Hall and the Parish Council.

A request for joint funding from the Village Hall to repair equipment would be sent to the Chairman. In the meantime, the Parish Council RESOLVED to arrange for the repairs and meet the costs in order to ensure that the landing site remained operational.

**Action:** Clerk

### **2023/24/019/9 Any business items for the next meeting**

The following items would be put on the agenda for the next meeting:

- a) Membership of the CPRE;
- b) Approval of funding of £1000 to complete the works need for the servery, additional keys cut, possible pollarding of trees and review of business plan;
- c) Review of assets and programme of risk assessments and safety checks;
- d) Ownership/responsibility for the play park equipment/wooden fitness equipment;
- e) Lighting for all defibrillators;
- f) Action plan.

### **2023/24/019/10 – Next meetings of the Parish Council**

The dates of the next meetings were:

25 March 2024 – Full Council Meeting  
13 May 2024 – Annual Meeting of the Parish Council  
13 May 2024 – Annual Parish Meeting

Councillor Castle gave her apologies for the meeting on 25 March 2024.

The Chair closed the meeting at 8.30pm

Signed \_\_\_\_\_  
Chairman

Date: \_\_\_\_\_